JOINT MEETING OF THE
SUNRIVER OWNERS ASSOCIATION (SROA) & SUNRIVER SERVICE DISTRICT (SSD)
DILLION ROOM @ SHARC 
May 20, 2022
PRESENT:
SROA Directors: Bill Burke, Mike Gocke, Keith Mobley, Clark Pederson, Scott Gillies, Mark Murray
PRESENT:
SSD Managing Board: Dennis Dishaw, John Ralston, and Robert Foster
PRESENT:
SROA/SSD Directors: Tony De Alicante & Gerhard Beenen
STAFF: 
SROA Staff: James Lewis, Keith Kessaris, Mark Smith, Susan Berger & Jesus Mendoza

SSD Staff: Deputy Fire Chief Rod Bjorvik, Police Lieutenant Michael Womer and SSD Interim Administrator Mindy Holliday.  

The joint meeting of the SROA Board of Directors and the Sunriver Service District Managing Board was called to order at 9:00am.

ROLL CALL ADVANCE \d 3
SROA President Keith Mobley called the meeting to order, welcomed those in attendance and did roll call for the SROA Board declaring a quorum present.

SSD Managing Board Vice Chair John Ralston did roll call for the SSD Board declaring a quorum present.  

Owners Forum: Jan Bull, 17 Bunker Lane, addressed the Board about ongoing issues some of the permanent residents on Bunker Lane are experiencing by occupants of short-term rentals on their lane. Their once quiet neighborhood now experiences frequent visitors with a perceived attitude that anything goes. The behavior of some visitors such as trespassing, egging neighborhood homes or holding loud parties long after quiet hour begins are issues they have been dealing with for the past few summers. The police are called, the situation is addressed, and all is good again until the next time. More parties, more calls to the police. The problem, as Ms. Bull sees it is that there seems to be no consequences for this type of behavior. Bunker Lane is not alone. The entire community bears the burden of these renters who feel they are entitled to anything they want because they are in Sunriver and paying a lot of money to be here. 

Randolph Guthrie, 1 Bunker Lane, echoed Ms. Bull’s sentiment and noted that some rentals on their lane are strictly a commercial enterprise and are never used by the owners. Mr. Guthrie referenced the Rules Awareness Taskforce Report noting what a well-written and presented report it is but noted he does not believe it goes far enough due to the fact that the rental registry is currently voluntary. Sunriver has changed over the past 10-15 years and now approximately 40% of the units are nightly rentals. The attitudes of some renters have also changed especially in the past couple of years. Certainly, many display an entitlement that did not exist in years past and that attitude significantly affects their Sunriver behavior. Mr. Guthrie strongly encouraged the Board to make the rental registry mandatory incorporating the taskforce recommendations. Additionally, there should be an annual fee included to help fund the taskforce recommendations. Owners are required to be responsible for all aspects of their property and its upkeep. This responsibility should apply to renters as well.    
Steven Connolly, 4 Bunker Lane, thanked those involved with creating the Rules Awareness Taskforce Report and the Board for adopting it. Mr. Connolly moved to Sunriver in 2014 and in that time, he has noted a number of changes. Kids playing and screaming, people scurrying around, loud partying in hot tubs until late at night, etc. He is not comfortable calling the police as he believes the police have something more important to do than deal with a nuisance that is created in his neighborhood.

Mr. Guthrie added that there were actually five homeowners on Bunker Lane in attendance today but only three chose to speak. 

Gwen Gamble, 34 Fremont Crossing, thanked the Board for their commitment to Sunriver noting the importance of public servants to a community. Ms. Gamble addressed the Boards about the issue of speeding on Sunriver roads. Ms. Gamble lives along Beaver Drive and sees and hears countless incidents of speeding in excess of the 25 mph. all the time. Ms. Gamble is comfortable calling the police and does so on a regular basis. She feels there needs to be greater action to educate and enforce the speed limit for the safety of the pedestrians and the peacefulness of the community. 
She suggests additional speed limit signs for one and also noted that her GPS system indicates when coming in on Cottonwood Road that the speed limit is 45 mph. until Circle 10 and then it drops off completely leaving one to think the speed limit in Sunriver is 45. The only place her GPS provides the speed limit of 25 mph. is in the area of the Village at Sunriver. She recommends this be looked into and corrected as well. Additionally, Ms. Gamble also feels there might be areas, such as between Circles 4 and 11 on West Core Road by the Member Pool and the Woodlands Golf Course that the speed limit should be dropped to 20 mph. 
Ms. Gamble’s pet peeve, however, is the number of all different sized vehicles that are traveling up or down Beaver Drive in excess of the posted speed limit on a daily basis and she shudders to think of a child dashing out into the road and a vehicle traveling too fast to stop in time. Ms. Gamble pointed out that other resort communities such as Cannon Beach, Jacksonville and Sisters all have 20 mph. speed limits. In the area around Sunriver Resort, the speed limit is 15 mph. 
The Sunriver Police are always responsive and will sit at the turnout along Beaver and traffic noticeably slows down when they are there. It is an entirely different thing most of the time and she noted her landscaper called Beaver Drive the “Sunriver highway.” Ms. Gamble would encourage more patrolling, more ticketing and speed cameras if needed to keep Sunriver peaceful and safe. Educate and enforce the speed limit and consider reducing it to 20 mph. in heavier pedestrian zones.       
OPENING REMARKS

SROA President Mobley thanked everyone in attendance noting it is a pleasure to get together with the Sunriver Service District Board. This yearly bringing together of the two boards that are responsible for a lot of what happens in Sunriver is a valuable information sharing opportunity. 
President Mobley noted it was 20 years ago that the Sunriver Service District was formed, and a lot has been accomplished since then. Most recently was the successful passing of the Deschutes County levy for the new public services building. While the SSD Board is the managing body of the district, the Deschutes County Commissioners are the governing body for the district. SSD Board members are recommended by the SROA Board of Directors to the Deschutes County Commissioners for appointment to a three-year term. 

Currently, SROA provides services and facilities to the SSD with specific service agreements. SROA promulgates Rules & Regulations some of which it contracts with the Sunriver Police Department to enforce. The facilities portion of these arrangements will change in the future once the new public services building is completed.
SSD Managing Board Vice Chair Ralston also thanked those in attendance for being here today reporting the SSD and SROA have had another productive year of working together on items of mutual interest. Some milestones worth noting are the decrease in issues occurring at Cardinal Landing Bridge and the creation of the Rental Registry with the cooperation of Sunriver Resort and the other property management companies in Sunriver. The Rental Registry has helped identify nuisance houses, which we heard about this morning and although this program is a work in progress, both Boards are listening to owners input on this subject. The Boards also worked together to make success of the addition/remodel of the existing fire station actually happen to provide a public safety facility for both the fire and police departments under the same roof. This will correct the current deficiencies that exist in both departments and meets the central facilities requirements. This central facility will maintain full operational capabilities in times of wind, snow, fire, earthquake, etc., a capability we do not currently have. 
Director Ralston also thanked SROA General Manager James Lewis on the excellent assistance he provided in working with Deschutes County to obtain $8 million from the Transient Room Tax (TRT) funds. This is a huge achievement that has gone a long way in making this project possible. There was tremendous commitment from Deschutes County Commissioners Phil Chang, Tony De Bone and Patti Adair to provide that and show recognition of the accomplishments and the respect they have for SROA, the SSD and Sunriver. 

The SSD and SROA have also been working together for the transfer of ownership of the fire station building to the SSD. This allows the district to obtain financing at tax exempt rates. An agreement is being established for the SSD to lease the land the building is on. Although the SSD and SROA are two separate entities with different sources of funding, both organizations are committed to working together for the good, safety and well-being of the community and to maintain the excellent standards of living and vacationing here that is enjoyed by so many.
RULES EDUCATION & COMPLIANCE/SUMMER PREPARDNESS
SROA GM James Lewis acknowledged the owners who spoke earlier regarding their concerns about some visitors that come to Sunriver and misbehave and provided a brief history. At the end of 2020, a resolution was passed by the SSD requesting SROA create a rental registry also in response to concerns heard from owners and as a way to get a handle on actions and impacts of visitors to Sunriver. 

In response, the SROA Board created a taskforce called the Rental Registry Taskforce which eventually defaulted to the Rules Awareness & Education Taskforce. The taskforce was comprised of owners, both absentee and non-absentee as well as owners who rent their property on a short-term basis and those that only use it as a vacation home for family. Also represented were the Resort as well as representatives of some of the other local property management companies. The taskforce was further assisted by members of both the SROA and the SSD Boards. 

The taskforce moved forward in 2021 with requesting emergency contact information from all owners which has been remarkably successful. They also recommended, at that time, that the rental registry be voluntary not mandatory but still encouraged all owners to submit their emergency contact information to SROA.      
One of the key things that came out of the taskforce efforts was the need for messaging. The SROA Communications Department created a successful messaging campaign called “Safekeeping in Sunriver” that launched on SROA’s website, and through documents and signs were distributed to the property managers, the Resort, and the Village. Additionally, it was featured and continues to be included in editions of the Scene. The Sunriver Rules & Regulations were provided to the property managers including the Resort to provide to their guests ahead of time and include as part of their rental agreements so that visitors know in advance there are rules and regulations in place that they are expected to obey.
In particular, the taskforce wanted to make sure the essential tools were available to get a handle on properties where perpetual issues occur. A database was created which allows the Police Department to enter information about complaints and/or citations by property. The database allows the Police Department to easily identify a nuisance property using the information that has previously been logged into the database about a specific property. If a certain number of citations is reached within a given time period, the owner will ultimately be held accountable along with their guest. In conjunction, the SROA Board adopted a Nuisance Property rule that was added to the Sunriver Rules & Regulations.
The education efforts have helped, and the property managers greatly assisted in that messaging effort to their guests. There were no properties that ended up in the Nuisance Property category in 2021. 
Police Lieutenant Mike Womer added that it is no secret that their workload increases ten-fold in the summer and one of the most frequent complaints they hear is about livability. Bike Patrol Officers are getting the training they need to be up to speed for this summer’s visitor load as well as becoming familiar with the rules and regulations they need to keep an eye on. Police Department personnel meet with SROA prior to the arrival of the summer guests to ensure both entities are on the same page going into the busy season.

Lieutenant Womer commented the Police Department is grateful for the Nuisance Property rule that was adopted last year. It has both assisted the department and provided a useful tool for the officers noting that the department has had some turnover, and this allows those newer officers to see a history for a particular property. 
His department also focused heavily on education efforts for visitors and guests this past summer. GM Lewis noted in the past, there have been instances where a property owner has not been made aware of numerous complaints against their property. This new database automatically kicks out an email to the owner and property manager, if the owners are utilizing one, alerting them to an entry into the database regarding that property. That conveyance of information seems to have had the desired effect as it allowed owners and/or property managers to address things in a timely manner and keeps the Police Department and/or SROA out of it and putting the onus back on the property owner and their manager. Lieutenant Womer added that the cooperation of the property managers has made an enormous difference in addressing things like parties that are out of control or other situations where in the past the police have had to come in and have even ended up evicting people. This system allows everyone to be on the same page.

GM Lewis concluded by noting that representatives from SROA and the SSD meet in the fall every year to discuss the recently concluded summer season and to discuss what worked well and what could use improvement. Overall, the program initiated last year was a success which both entities hope to continue to build on this year while also continuing to implement what was put in place in 2021. GM Lewis also noted he will be meeting with the property managers again in July for that mid-summer check-in to ensure everyone is still participating at the level expected as this is an issue that will take continual education and communication to ensure all parties are participating effectively. 
Owners are encouraged to call the Police Department’s non-emergency number at 541-593-1014, Mon-Fri and the dispatch number 541-693-6911 on weekends for assistance when they are experiencing an issue as these violations are included in what SROA contracts with the SSD to enforce. Violations need to be reported at the time they are occurring as there is not much that can be done when a complaint is called into SROA two or three days later. SSD Director Dishaw also encouraged owners to call the Police if they are having an issue. As a Citizen’s Patrol member, he has been on numerous ride-along situations with the police and has witnessed firsthand how an officer at the door can change the demeanor of a situation almost instantly. 
In answer to a question about making the rental registry mandatory, GM Lewis responded that the policy could be changed but that would be a decision of the SROA Board to make although personally he would like to see the program have at least another year to be evaluated also noting that with some people no matter what you do they are going to break the rules. 
CHIEF’S REPORTS / EMERGENCY PREPARDNESS

Deputy Fire Chief Rod Bjorvik reported on the departments staffing levels during the summer months noting they try to run five-to-six-line staff per shift throughout the busy months of summer. This allows the department the ability to have two apparatus fully staffed as well as the ability to respond to more than one call at a time when necessary. 
Reserve volunteer numbers continue to be down, and it has been hard to find qualified replacements as current volunteers move on. A lot of the other agencies in Central Oregon now follow the model the Sunriver Fire Department has employed for many years and essentially every fire department in the region currently has openings they are trying to fill. Often times these agencies are able to pay more than Sunriver for part-time firefighter/EMT’s to beef up their summer staff, which makes it harder for Sunriver to fill those voids. While not currently in terrible shape in regard to volunteers, the department will continue with ongoing open recruitment to hopefully fill some of those positions. 

Mr. Bjorvik noted that as far as response for wildland fire, whether in-station fully staffed or partial, the department does have automatic aide set up and is jointly protected by the Oregon Department of Forestry and the Forest Service who have authority inside Sunriver for fire suppression and from whom we can expect a robust response. 
The Fire Department continues to offer home safety inspections for owners, specifically looking at the zero to five feet range from the structure. These inspections are available by appointment by calling the non-emergency number, 541-593-8622. Often times the staff can make some helpful recommendations to help owners further protect themselves and their home. Another underutilized service the department offers is interior safety checks looking for things like trip or fall hazards, replacing batteries in smoke detectors, etc. This inspection can also be arranged by calling the non-emergency number to set up a time.

Deputy Chief Bjorvik hopes to see more owners take advantage of this free service in the future. 

A siren test will be conducted next week, May 26th, and those will continue on a regular basis. Deputy Chief Bjorvik strongly encouraged all owners to sign up for Sunriver alerts. 
Sign up to receive Sunriver-specific emergency alerts to your cell phone:
Create a new text message
1. Type the number 888777 in the "To" field

2. Type SRALERTS in the message field

3. Hit send, and you will receive a text message confirmation when you have successfully signed up.
Overall messaging has been stepped up, via the Scene, email blasts, printed materials, etc. and Deputy Chief Bjorvik thanked SROA Communications Director Susan Berger for all of her amazing assistance in setting up the www.sunriveremergencyinfo.com website, with email blasts and producing handouts that are provided at SROA and SSD public meetings. 
Now that some of the COVID restrictions are loosening, the Fire Department will return to their weekly Friday briefings/trainings with response partners Oregon Department of Forestry and Deschutes National Forest. This program started prior to the pandemic and has been beneficial to all parties involved. In the event we do have a fire in or close to Sunriver these different crews are not a mystery to one another and have an initial attack strategy in place that all parties are familiar with. Deputy Chief Bjorvik has gone out of his way to make sure these interactions are happening on a regular basis again and that the crews are being integrated to the greatest degree possible. As an example, in the prescribed burns conducted earlier this week, Sunriver provided a water tender and crew both days of the burn. The reduction in threat from this treatment will last for approximately ten years so it is greatly beneficial to the community.   
Vice Chair Ralston thanked Deputy Chief Bjorvik for his reporting noting that the deputy chief is well known throughout the state for his expertise in wildfire and Sunriver is indeed lucky to have him.
Police Lieutenant Womer reported that in relation to education and information the Police and Fire Departments do have overlap due to the fact that they work so closely together in terms of preparedness and how to manage various threats that may arise. 
Police Department staff recently met with Resort staff to review emergency preparedness going into the busy season and they are committed to urging their staff and guests to sign up for the Sunriver alerts on their phone. Emergency/evacuation information is being included in their rentals and the Police Department will again have booths, staffed by Citizen Patrol volunteers set up at events such as the Art Fair, Music Festival, etc. to distribute emergency information as well.    

The Resort has hired a specific person as their safety and asset manager whose job is to work with the Police Department on safety and emergency preparedness for guests visiting the Resort this summer. Police Department staff have also recently met with management from the Village at Sunriver. They reviewed the Village’s emergency operations plan and offered a few suggestions to bring it up to date. 
Incident command training for Citizen’s Patrol members has taken place recently which is the structure that is utilized when there is a large mass event or incident happening. It includes training on command structure and how the department handles a large event. Field exercises will occur in June. The Citizen’s Patrol folks are an important asset to the department, and we are lucky to have these volunteers. 

Training for officers is ongoing in the Police Department due to the addition and/or loss of officers and when opportunities arise for existing officers to further their education. All new officers coming on board receive training on the Emergency Operations Plan (EOP). Bike patrol staff will start their shifts in the next month, and they also receive training on large event protocol as well as training on the EOP. 
SSD FACILITIES – BALLOT MEASURE RESULTS / NEXT STEPS  
SSD Vice Chair Ralston reported that 55% of owners registered to vote in Deschutes County cast their ballots in the recent levy for the Public Services building that will be shared by the Fire & Police Departments. The levy was approved by a margin of 70% of the ballots cast. 
On behalf of the taskforce and the Board, Director Ralston thanked all who participated for the overwhelming support and confidence in the SSD Board. Director Ralston also thanked the SSD Taskforce and staff for their invaluable contributions to making the vote a success. Director Ralston also thanked SROA for their willingness to work collaboratively on this issue. 

The SSD Managing Board is working with a law firm out of Eugene to create two requests for quotes (RFQ’s), one for an owner’s representative project manager and one will be for a design team. Those will be advertised in mid-June and a selection committee will evaluate responses. They anticipate entering into contract negotiations shortly after that and having negotiations completed by August. 
The project manager will then handle the requests for proposals (RFP’s) for the construction manager/ general contractor (CMGC) who will come on board and work directly with the project manager and the design team. This close oversight will ensure the budget is kept intact and not exceeded. 
One of the first actions of the PM will be to initiate a geotechnical report and a topographical survey. The overall schedule will be reviewed, and the design will be tailored to meet the established budget. The budget will be adjusted as the money becomes available. Construction will begin in the spring of 2023 and will be completed early summer 2024. Both the SSD Managing Board members as well as SSD staff are excited to get started!   
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (MOU) SALE / LEASE OF FIRE STATION

GM Lewis noted this is essentially an agreement between the SSD and SROA regarding the sale of the existing fire station to the SSD and the lease of the land the structure sits on. The initial MOU was drafted by legal counsel for the SSD, was reviewed by SROA staff and the SROA Board prior to it being forwarded to SROA’s legal counsel for review. Some changes were requested and it came back to the SROA Board in March of this year. Additional modifications have taken place since then and the document is again back from legal counsel. The SROA Board will see, and be discussing, the latest version of the MOU in Executive Session later this morning prior to it going back to the SSD Board for comment and review. It will include a sale of the building to the SSD and a long-term lease of the land which SROA will retain ownership of. GM Lewis believes the fruition of the MOU can be completed by next month. 

In essence what the agreement will do is memorialize what the SROA and the SSD Boards have agreed to, including safeguards built in should things change in the future.    
SROA/SSD Director Beenen noted he believes it would behoove both the SROA and SSD Boards to put together a small team of individuals to look at the issue of the transient room tax (TRT) on an ongoing basis. Owners who rent out their property on a nightly basis pay a 9% transient room tax to Deschutes County. These are the same type dollars the SSD was able to secure $8 million from over the next three years. Director Beenen believes we have an ongoing right to some level of that taxation. SROA has built and paid for the infrastructure and public safety facilities and the SSD pays the salaries of the individuals providing public safety. Director Beenen feels a taskforce should study this issue to determine how best to address the County to see if there is an opportunity for Sunriver including both SROA and the SSD to benefit from some of those tax dollars. SSD Vice Chair Ralston noted that 55% of the total TRT dollars every year come from Sunriver. 

There being no other business, SSD Director Dishaw moved to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Director Beenen, motion passed unanimously. 

The joint meeting adjourned at 10:15 A.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Mark Murray, SROA Secretary



John Ralston, Vice Chair SSD Managing Board
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